

RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 19TH April 2021


This Annual Parish Meeting was held as a video conference meeting to comply with Government guidance during the continuing Coronavirus pandemic.

1. Present: Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice-Chairman), Mrs Christine Kennett (Vice-Chairman, Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper, Mr Smith and Mrs King
Also present:  Cllr Bayley (SDC), Mrs Penollar (Parish Clerk), 4 Riverhead residents 
There were no apologies for absence.

2. Approval of the 2019 APM minutes

The minutes of the 2019 Annual Parish meeting which have been available on the Parish Council website since June 2019 were agreed to be a true record and were signed by the Chairman.

3. Presentation by the Chairman of activities carried out in 2020/21

Planning
It has been a very interesting and busy year for the planning committee which continues to meet twice a month to deal with the wide range of issues which are undertaken in an advisory capacity. The Old Abbey Field nursing home site and Riverhead Infant School application were time consuming submissions involving engaging with local residents and site visits to fully understand the projects. Most planning applications reviewed deal with extensions to domestic housing. Keeping the village character of Riverhead yet providing for an increasing population and their needs is an important and challenging role to fulfil.

Village Hall
Throughout the past year the Council, our residents and most of the hirers have not been able to use Riverhead Village Hall which has led to a massive loss of revenue. Covid-19 grants that the Council is entitled to have been claimed. It is hoped that the grants will cover both the past and future loss of income due to the pandemic. The Council has continued to carry out some maintenance including deep cleaning and re-varnishing the floor, upgrading the locks to the fire door exits after a break in and re-decorating the Parish office. We have replaced some old tables to benefit users on their return when Covid 19 rules allow.  We have also continued to use regular contractors such as the gardener, window cleaner and contractor for lawn maintenance and found alternative work for the caretaker rather than using furlough.
 
The most obvious change to the Village Hall is the recent installation of solar panels on the south facing roof that is helping to reduce the Council’s carbon footprint.  Thanks to Cllr Himsworth raising £3,000 from Ibstock Enovert Trust and use of the Community Infrastructure Levy, this has been paid for independently of taxpayers.

Finance
The share of your Council tax that goes to the Parish Council was put up for the first time in a few years resulting in an extra 85p a year for a band D property. If anyone wishes to have more detail on the Council spending, do have a look at the Annual Returns and spending section on the website or get in contact with the Parish Clerk.

Allotments and Open Spaces
Allotments have had a successful year, all plots are occupied and we have a healthy waiting list. The yearly allotment inspection has been carried out on both plots to ensure plots are tended, paths are of the correct widths and trees are not over our prescribed height. A tree survey was carried out on both allotment sites and the most urgent work has been completed. This consisted of mostly dealing with ivy and the pruning of a tree overhanging River Court. Fortunately, there is no major work to be undertaken and routine maintenance which will be carried out during the next year.

Our Open Spaces continue to be well used and even with the difficulty of the pandemic have been well looked after.  We have plans to supplement the planting in Alison’s Garden.  Right to bid applications in relation to Alison’s Garden and the Miller and Carter exterior car park have been prepared and will be submitted to Sevenoaks District Council.

Highways
The Parish Council has facilitated the replacement and extension of the railings around The Square, paying a proportion of the overall costs to ensure that they are black and extended to increase pedestrian safety.  The section from the library to the parking area is awaiting the delivery of the replacement railings.

Hanging flower baskets have been installed on the buildings from Malabar café to Sai’s Newsagents as well as flower towers along Aisher Way on the Lakeside Place estate.  These complement our established barrier baskets and planters.

During the past year much thought and preparation has gone into the repair and refurbishment of the fountain which is now ready to be undertaken.

Owing to the pandemic, Speedwatch sessions were cancelled, and a larger team needs to be recruited in order to restart Speedwatch when Covid restrictions allow.

Communications
COVID-19 highlighted the importance of social media in communicating important information, and this proved vital for our Parish in helping the Parish Council to engage with our community using Facebook, Twitter and our website. As a 'Community Connector' for Riverhead, part of the District Council’s efforts to keep residents engaged with the latest information, the Parish Council is keeping people informed of local restrictions, infection rates, vaccination sites in and around Sevenoaks, and local resources to help reach people who may be vulnerable or alone and also to alert people to scams which sadly increased during the pandemic.

As well as the serious posts(messages), we tried to help engage a community spirit with our Lockdown Art exhibition, our on-line exhibition which the local community, across all ages, sent in wonderful pieces of art inspired by the views from their windows.

We are proud of our village centre and have engaged with the local businesses affected by the lockdown, promoting their current trading situations, opening times and details about how people can still shop safely with them where possible. Our on-line presence has grown, with more Facebook and Twitter followers, and we love sharing wonderful pictures from our Parkland. Our Halloween trail and bird-box trail have proved particularly popular with our younger residents and were promoted widely on social media.

We strive to be at the centre of our community, promoting walking groups for all abilities, hygiene and foodbank initiatives and local support available for anyone struggling with their mental health. Sadly, the regular column by local resident Maggie Miles is no longer included in the Sevenoaks Chronicle. This makes it even more important to keep people informed via social media, our Noticeboards and via resident associations.

Suggestions about what you love about living in Riverhead were welcomed and residents asked to follow us on @riverheadparish on Facebook and Twitter and website www.riverheadparishcouncil.org.uk

Parkland
During the pandemic Riverhead Parkland has been well used and discovered by many new people and families. We have increased our grasscrete areas which help keep well-trodden areas less muddy and turned a hedge at St Mary’s Drive entrance into English Weave fencing and erected fencing bordering some of the houses in St Mary’s Drive.

Councillor Smith kindly donated and installed 10 bird boxes to encourage nesting and organised a Pumpkin Hunt and Christmas Quest for families to enjoy which raised £281.65 in donations. 

Although the pandemic has stopped most working parties, volunteers have taken down 2 rotten trees, cleared the stream, trimmed ivy, and laid woodchip on muddy paths. 

A tree survey was carried out and the necessary work has been completed. Two cedar of Lebanon trees have recently been planted.

4. Questions raised at the meeting
In respect of the oak tree which recently lost a large branch, professional advice from a tree surgeon recommended that the tree is fenced off to prevent the further compacting of the soil by users around it. Arrangements are currently being made to move the serpent sculpture and put up a permanent fence.

5. Invitation to a virtual meeting on 27th May 2021 to present the KALC Community Award 2021 and meet your County and District Councillors 
The plans to hold a less formal virtual meeting on 27th May 2021 were discussed. It was suggested that the residents would prefer a physical meeting where they could raise issues informally in a social situation. Some concerns were raised that more vulnerable residents may still have concerns about meetings in person when social distancing is lifted. The majority of those present at the meeting expressed a preference to have a physical meeting once social distancing lifted and it was agreed to cancel the virtual meeting planned for 27th May 2021.

It was agreed the best way to advertise the physical meeting once a date could be set was by door to door drop of an annual newsletter and an advertising banner on the Village Hall railings as well as the usual methods using noticeboards, social media and the website. 

Meeting finished 7.32 pm.
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